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APPENDIX A 
 
Grove Lodge Objection Response – Heritage 
 
The evolution of the building from its origins is discussed in some detail in the 
Heritage Statement, as is the relative importance of the John Galsworthy’s tenure at 
the house and his extension recognized in the Heritage Statement.    We do not 
consider that the proposals would cause substantial harm to Grove Lodge.  The 
Galsworthy extension has been retained and the proposed scheme is of a reduced 
scale that reinforces the building’s farmhouse character 
 
The Heritage Statement is not inaccurate with regards the Galsworthy extension. 
Visually, from the front elevation, the extension will remain in tact and its 
relationship to the original house will remain unchanged in this view therefore 
retaining its existing character and significance.  The Galsworthy extension has 
already had alterations internally since it was built and the proposals, contrary to 
comments made, re-instate walls previously removed, therefore enhancing it. 
 
The application proposes the creation of a door in place of an existing window to the 
front of the Galsworthy extension.  There is an existing secondary door on this 
elevation already, be it hidden by the high front wall (see attached photograph).  The 
re-positioning of the door will have no impact on the character or significance of this 
part of the building or elevation.  
 
The scheme proposes lowering the existing front wall in front of the Galsworthy 
extension therefore better revealing it from the street front.   
 
Equally reconfiguring the main entrance to the house is a minor alteration to a later, 
nineteenth century, part of the building which is tucked to the side of the front 
courtyard and again will have no detrimental impact on the overall significance of 
the building.  
 
An assessment of local views and the view painted by John Constable has been set 
out in the heritage statement. The views of John Constable are discussed in some 
detail and the conclusion is that these would not be unduly harmed (and also that 
they have changed significantly). 
 
Constable’s views no longer truly exist for reasons set out in the heritage Statement.  
Elements of Constable’s work can be seen and this will continue to be the case. 
Views of the building will change but the revised scheme is intended to reinforce the 
historic character of the building and its context rather than encroach upon views. 
 
The impact on local views is very limited and the existing garage, for example, 
terminates the view along Admiral’s Walk. The proposed scheme seeks to enhance 
this view with a more considered, extension, which, to the south remains visually 
single storey and to the rear has purposefully been designed to allow the Galsworthy 
extension to be the dominant feature in views of the house. 
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Grove Lodge has been constantly evolving throughout its history from its humble 
origins and elements of this evolution are recognized as now forming part of its 
significance.  The proposals enable the repair of past interventions that have 
unfavorably impacted on Grove Lodge whilst extending it in way that is visually 
modest and respectful. 
 
 
 
 

   




